Claurie Spence-Mackenzie

C-1 # 5 Cambridge St.

Thompson, MB

R8N-0H1

Phone: 204-778-8084

October 3, 2005

Martin Egan, Regional Director, Government

Indian and Northern Affairs Canada, Manitoba Region

200-365 Hargrave St.

Winnipeg, MB R32-3A3

Dear Mr. Egan:

       My name is Claurie Spence-Mackenzie and I am a Nisichawayasihk Cree Nation (NCN) member (by choice). I was raised at South Indian Lake, Manitoba and along with my family experienced the devastation caused by Manitoba Hydro for the Churchill-Nelson River Hydro Dam Project and Churchill River Diversion (CRD).

    First of all, I would like to know why the Government of Canada is only allowing us  five days to respond to something that is going to impact future generations of our people. I understand that this agreement to separate South Indian Lake people from NCN is not yet available to all NCN members for review. This agreement should have been made available to all community members in their first language or at least translated for them into Cree. The majority of the people I spoke to, have no idea what is in this agreement or understand what has been done or will be done.

     I cannot help but feel that this rush to separate from Nisichawayasihk Cree Nation (NCN) is yet another way of oppressing the Northern Cree of Manitoba. The people of South Indian Lake were the most impacted from the CRD and I believe that they should have a voice in the Wuskwatum Project before this new reserve is constituted.

  It is my conviction should the Wuskwatum project go ahead, it represents an inauspicious precedent for other proposed hydroelectric projects to proceed relatively unchallenged in this environmentally and sociologically sensitive area.  I also feel that the Wuskwatum is the trail breaker for the other big dams. If this one goes through then the others will. Then what is going to be left here for the indigenous people who are so closely connected to the land? Is it the Governments plan to turn the whole north into one giant reservoir to export hydro power to the United States?

     I was at the meeting at Nelson House on July 11, 2005. I wanted to support the South Indian Lake people. I was happy that it seems they will finally get their reserve as it’s been a long time coming. The reason I did not show support was because I want to remain an NCN member until I can get to vote NO on the Wuskwatum Project. During meetings held by the Association for the Displaced Residents of South Indian Lake (DRSIL) this summer NCN members over and over again voiced their opposition to Wuskwatim and desire to retain their right to vote against the project. Many are distressed that they are being forced to choose to either become members of the new OPCN band at South Indian Lake or retain their right to vote in the Wuskwatim Hydro Dam Project Development Agreement Referendum planned for this autumn. Why can they not be entitled to become members of the new OPCN Band and retain their vote on the Wuskwatim Project? 

      The reserve for South Indian Lake should have been constituted many years ago. Why the sudden rush now? Why are the northern people looked at as obstacles instead of living breathing human beings? When are we going to be treated fairly with honesty? We are the ones that have to live in this mess Manitoba Hydro and the Governments of Manitoba and Canada have created by hydro dams to benefit others. I think more time should be given for meaningful informed consultation and for NCN members to properly respond. It took many years, many resolutions for this reserve to come to be. I am certain you people that are in power can grant us more time to reflect, discuss and make an informed decision on this issue that will largely determine our futures and those of our future generations. I am asking the Government of Canada to show our people and elders proper respect and allow us the opportunity to understand what is happening and the implications for our people. Only when this is done will we be in a position to respond to the request made in your notice placed in the Winnipeg Free Press on September 28, 2005.

Thank you.

Original signed by (Sent by e mail)
Claurie Spence-Mackenzie

Nisichawayasihk Cree Nation Member Treaty #1520
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